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Message from our President,  
Ginny Kafka  
Dear members and friends, 
Another exciting and busy year. So much done, 
so much more to do. Our driveway project is 
complete except for the asphalt. That should get 
done in the next couple of months. Thanks to 
people donating their time and equipment, we 
have our outdoor exhibits in better locations, and 
have combined exhibits such as connecting an 
old Cat to our old road grader. We have a new-
to-us 1945 International logging truck that was 
transported for us by Sam Berri Towing. Weôre 
connecting that truck to an old logging trailer that 
weôve had for a long time, and which now will fit 
in better, attached to the truck.  Last yearôs 
Logging Jamboree was a huge success, and 
although we charge so little to attend the event 
and the professional music show, we still made 
a little money and more importantly, provided a 
great day for our community and guests from all 
over the state.  
This year, sadly, the Museum lost some of its 
best friends in regard to sharing their knowledge 
and other support. We received a bequest from 
the estate of Marjorie Jackson of over $5000. 
Generous donations honoring the lives of Don 
York and Bruce Linebaugh were also received. 
Weôre featuring Bruce in this issue, and you can 
read about the life of Marjorie Jackson on our 
web site.  
Iôll close by reminding you that the existence of 
the museum depends on you. Weôve gotten a lot 
of support, but we continue to need your help. 
Especially, we need more docents. Weôre having  
 
 

trouble filling all the time slots for when we are 
open. Give us a call if you can help.  
Thanks. 

Logging Jamboree  
Labor Day weekend will be our annual logging 
jamboree. There will be activities for everyone 
ranging from axe throwing and log sawing for 
the adults to a variety of things for the kids. This 
year the Jamboree ends with a great concert by 
the Black Irish Band, which is included in the 
$5.00 admission to the event. This year the 
Jamboree will only be on Saturday, Sept. 5 th.  
 

 
 

Our Website  
Our website at www.sierraloggingmuseum.org is 
getting larger, better, and busier than ever. We 
have added a lot more history, more great 
stories, and more information about the museum 
and us. Take a look at the history of White Pines 
Lake, the history of Linebaugh Logging, the new 
photos of White Pinesô first post office, the 
photos of our new-to-us 1945 International 
logging truck in action. We continue to get 
people from across the country telling us what a 
great web site we have.  

 
Bruce LInebaugh  

http://www.sierraloggingmuseum.org/


Although your editor met Bruce in person late in 
his life, I never felt reluctant to ask him for 
information about the Blagen Millôs move to 
White Pines from Calpine, or the operations of 
Linebaugh Logging in the years since that move. 
Probably even more than the name Blagen, the 
Linebaugh name came to be indelibly linked with 
the names Arnold and White Pines. The 
lumbering side of the Blagens moved on, but the 
Linebaughs stayed and continued to contribute 
to life in our area.  

Some of the Linebaugh family in the museum 
just before the celebration of life in the 
museumôs amphitheater. 
 

 
Bruce Linebaugh always turned his head 
away and closed his eyes when a photo was 
taken, so this is about as good as we can do.  
Bruceôs life story as told by Pat Bradley at 
his celebration of life:  

Bruce was born in Portola, CA, Dec. 23, 1931.  
He was raised in Sierraville until the family 
moved to Calaveras County  and to the Big 
Trees Hotel in 1939. Bruceôs Dad, ñDocò, had a 
logging contract with Frank Blagen and the 
Blagen Mill in White Pines. Bruce and his 
brother, Glen, (who was 2 yrs older than Bruce) 
started school in the Avery Hotel, later switching 
to the school in White Pines as soon as it was 
built where he completed his elementary school 
education. 
Bruce attended Bret Harte High School, 
graduating in 1949.  From age 13, he worked for 
his Dad,  ñDocò Linebaugh, doing an assortment 
of jobs like picking up rocks on the logging roads 
so the trucks wouldnôt have to run over 
themé..and without quite having his driverôs 
license, heôd pick up the Blagen Mill cook and 
drive to Harry Croshawôs Angels Food Market in 
Angels Camp to get supplies for the cookhouse.  
After high school, Bruce drove logging truck for 
his Dad, ñDocò. 
At age 20, Bruce joined the Navy where he 
served in the Korean War from 1952-54.  During 
this ñhitchò he served 18 months in Guam. 
Bruce and Annette were married in Las Vegas in 
January of 1955.  Their son, K.C., was born 
Dec. 27, 1955; a second son, Craig, was born 
on March 4, 1958. 
 

 
Annette Linebaugh, Bruceôs widow, and her 
Aunt, Marge Bowman sitting on the  bench 
commissioned by the Logging Museum and 
beautifully made by Ron Glass in Bruceôs honor. 
Over Annetteôs left shoulder is a photo of 
Bruceôs Dad, Doc Linebaugh.  
 
While still driving logging trucks for ñDocò, Bruce 
bought his own first truck (a used ñMackò) in 
1967.  Two years later in 1969, he bought a new 
ñMackò, his pride and joy!  It was about then that 
Annette and the boys took a ñback seatò. 
You never had to worry about Bruce ñtalking 
your leg offòé.he was a man of few words but 
he made his words count.   



 

 
White truck purchased from military surplus and 
used by Doc until he purchased the GMC trucks 
that many in this area remember well. These 
Whites had huge Hercules engines in them, lots 
of torque but no gas mileage to speak of. 
Bruceôs Mack was a big step up. 
 
He was a very caring man, very community 
minded and helped whenever possible.  When 
Bruce became agitated or unhappy, he had the 
habit of rubbing his head and saying a few 
choice words! 
Aside from being very good at woodworking and 
remodeling of the family home, Bruce also 
enjoyed boating/water skiing at Melones and 
Tulloch and riding ñBig Redò, his beautiful Harley 
Davidson motorcycle. 
After retirement, Bruce, Annette and sister in-
law, Dixie, went to Australia in 2004 for 2 weeks 
and in 2005 they were off to Alaska, which 
Bruce thoroughly enjoyed. 
In 2007, Bruce was diagnosed with a cancerous 
brain tumor; he passed away this past February 
13, 2009.  In addition to Annette and their sons, 
he is survived by 8 grandchildren and 10 great-
grandchildren.  
Additional comment : 
Although ill at the time, Bruce helped us 
reconstruct the story behind Linebaugh Logging, 
the history of which can be found on the Logging 
Museumôs web site,  
ñwww.sierraloggingmuseum.org. To read the 
history of Linebaugh logging, look for that in the 
index. There is also a related history of the town 
of White Pines and the original White Pines Post 
office. 
 

Murphys Old Timers Museum comes 
through for SNLM  
Itôs interesting how uncooperative other 
museums can sometimes be in sharing 
resources. Not MOTM 

 
Photo of the Manuel Millôs Old Beth hauling 
lumber near Murphys 
When we looked at our web site, we found that 
we had text, but no pictures to speak of, for the 
Manuel Mill. That seemed strange since our best 
photo display in the museum is of the Manuel 
Mill operation. Those beautifully framed prints 
were done originally for the 6 Mile Bowl that had 
been funded by the Manuel Estate. In that 
format, the photos were difficult to use on our 
web site. The Murphys Old Timers Museum had 
digitized their collection of photos (something we 
need badly to do) and graciously offered us their 
photos of the Manuel Mill operation. Thank you, 
Murphys Old Timers Museum! 

 
 

 
Manuel Mill Blacksmith Shop 
The Never Before Told Story of ñOld 
Bill ò the Logging Horse 
 
Note: This story was told to your editor the other 
day by Dale Brooks, one of the few left who 



came down from Calpine with the Blagens and 
Linebaughs in 1938.  
 
The story:  
In Calpine, and later in White Pines in the very 
beginning, Doc Linebaugh used horses as part 
of his logging operation. By the time Dale was 
about 11 years old, only one of those horses 
was still alive, Old Bill. Billôs teeth, like the teeth 
of all horses, kept growing throughout the 
lifetime of the horse. Billôs teeth were getting bad 
and it was getting difficult for him to eat, so the 
decision was made that his teeth would be 
floated (filed or rasped). Dale was sent by his 
stepfather, Jerry, to get Old Bill and bring him 
down to where his teeth were to be floated. After 
the job was done, Dale was told to take Bill 
back, and that there was a green spot of 
vegetation that Bill would probably want to 
sample. Sure enough, when they reached the 
green, Bill took one bite and died. I guess that 
we can assume that he died happy.  
If you like this kind of story, look at ñHow the 
Wedding got the Axeò on our web site. A great 
story about Daleôs folks, Jerry and Bess. 

 
Two loggers from two well known 
Calaveras families  

 
This photo shows Russell Leach and Harry 
Bosse using a Mercury Disston chainsaw on a 
very large tree. Loggers tended to hate this 
chainsaw because it was so heavy. It was 
powered by an adaptation of Mercuryôs outboard 
motor. 

 
 
Two interesting collaborations for 
SNLM and Hazel Fischer School  
In May, Hazel Fischer School had their 
ñWatershed Day.ò. 8 classes of students went to 
six learning stations where a different lesson 
was being taught. John Hofstetter was originally 
designated to teach the kids about the origins of 

White Pines Lake and the Logging Museum. He 
enjoyed the thought of teaching the middle 
graders, but panicked at the prospect of 
teaching the really little kids. So, he enlisted the 
help of Jo Sanders and Pat Bradley who did a 
great job with grades K and 1, much to Johnôs 
relief. The lesson started with the homesteading 
of the area by the Dunbars in 1882 and 1883, 
the progression to the tent and cabin era of the 
late 1930ôs, the acquisition of the property by 
American Forest Properties, and the building of 
the dam to create White Pines Lake, their 
grandiose plan to subdivide all the way to Camp 
Connell, and the ultimate failure of that plan due 
to the cost of putting in a complete sewer 
system. The history and evolution of the present 
day Hazel Fischer School was an adjunct theme 
all through the lesson. Both the kids and the 
teachers seemed to appreciate our efforts.  
 
In an unrelated event, Hazel Fischer School and 
the Logging Museum submitted a grant request 
to the History Channel for $8000 to gather oral 
histories from those folks who came to White 
Pines in 1938-39. Wendy Harrison of Big Trees 
State Park, Brett Loring, Principal of Hazel 
Fischer School, and John Hofstetter of SNLM 
put together the project. Not much total money 
and probably lots of applicants, but it fit the 
museumôs mission statement exactly.  
 

 
White Pines Post Office in 1939 with a bunch of 
the local kids out front. Dale Brooks is second 
from the left in the back row. . Bruce Linebaugh 
is the farthest right, front row. Look at those 
baggy overalls. See our web site for more and 
larger photos. Look under ñOur Communityò 

Resource Room and Media Center  
The Angels Murphys Lions Club gave the 
museum $3000 with which to finish remodeling 
and equipping our storage room into a very 
attractive and functional resource room and 
media center. Visitors can access our many 
books and photographs in comfort and we have 
complete duplication capability in that room. The 
Lionôs money was used to purchase a large 



screen LCD television, which is connected to a 
400 disk DVD player. They also purchased a 
computer upon which our web site or other items 
of interest can be directed to appear on the big 
screen. This contribution by the Lions gives us 
easy access to the technology we need in order 
to get our many, many photos into a data base 
so that when you ask us if we have a photo of 
some particular person or event, weôll be able to 
give you a quick and accurate response. By the 
way, the room conversion was done with money 
donated by the Arnold Lions and we thank them 
for allowing us to get that done.  
 

Thinking about the coming year:  
Here in June, weôre mainly thinking about the 
Logging Jamboree and what we need to do to 
be sure weôre ready for that event, come Labor 
Day.  
Weôve been offered a Gin Pole for our outdoor 
exhibits and we hope to acquire it. Actually, 
acquiring it is easy; itôs getting it here that is 
hard.  
The son of one of our directors has taken on the 
job of getting one of our three Caterpillar tractors 
running and operational. We need to be able to 
move that cat, plus we can use it to move other 
heavy equipment around.  
The directors often talk among themselves 
about the fact that some of them are getting 
along in years (your editor among them) and the 
need to get some younger folks in as officers. 
Several of the officers have been working on, 
and for, the museum since its conception 16 
years ago.   

 
Memberships, donations, and gift 
planning  
Probably all of you know that the museum exists 
because of the bequests of a few people who 
put the museum in their wills, or made large 
bequests before leaving us. Let us encourage 
you to consider including the museum in your 
estate planning.  
Our day-to-day expense coverage depends on 
the memberships that you hold in our non-profit 
organization, plus donations from individuals or 
service groups. Our memberships run from July 
1st to June 30th. So a renewal form is included. 
We thank you for your continued support.  
Those we didnôt name é..  We know that 
there are many other contributors to the 
Museum that didnôt get named in this issue. 
Just be assured  we appreciate you just as 
much as those who did get named. Thank 
you!  

Newsletter editor, John Hofstetter  

 

 
Our new-to-us 1945 IH logging truck 

 
Sam Berriôs fine truck, also an IH (kind of) 

 
Bill Kafka riding our truck home  

Ignore the date stamps, some people donôt 

even know what day it is. Your editor could 

edit those out, but he thinks itôs funny the 

way it is, and he can tease the photographer. 

 


